



AS/Soc/Inf (2018) 07 5 February 2019 Asocdocinf07_2018

Committee on Social Affairs, Health and Sustainable Development

Organ Transplant Tourism

Professor Kristof Van Assche Faculty of Law University of Antwerp Belgium

Expert memorandum prepared for Ms Stella Kyriakides, rapporteur Parliamentary Assembly, Council of Europe October 2018

Contents

1.	Introduction	.3
2.	The characteristics of organ transplant tourism	.4
3.	The effects of organ transplant tourism	.5
4.	Organ transplant tourism in Europe	.6
5.	Organ transplant tourism in China	.8
6.	Policy responses to organ transplant tourism	.9
7.	Remaining challenges	11
Bibliography14		

1. Introduction

1. Organ transplantation is the best and frequently the only lifesaving treatment for end-stage organ failure. The number of transplants performed worldwide has steadily increased, amounting in 2016 to 135,860 solid organ transplants, including 89,823 kidney transplants (of which 40,2% were donated by living kidney donors) (Global Observatory on Donation and Transplantation 2018). However, the need for transplants is also increasing, with the annual demand for transplants estimated to be between 2-2.5 million patients. Whereas previously it was estimated that transplant activity covered 10% of the global need, it is now estimated that only 5-6% of those who need a transplant may get one (Matesanz 2017).

2. Disparity between the need and supply of organs has resulted in patients circumventing the prohibition of commercialisation in their home countries by going abroad to buy an organ in countries where this prohibition is poorly enforced or where transplant legislation is marred by loopholes. This practice was first reported in the late 1980s and has since been consistently and uniformly condemned by intergovernmental organisations such as the World Health Organization and the Council of Europe and by professional organisations such as the World Medical Association and The Transplantation Society.

3. According to broad estimates by the World Health Organization (WHO), transplantation of organs purchased from destitute populations in low-income countries accounts for up to 10% of all transplant activities performed worldwide (Shimazono 2007). However, this statistic is more than 10 years old, and in the light of increased mobility, growing and ageing populations, and the globalisation of unhealthy lifestyles, including an epidemic of diabetes, this number might well be much higher. Due to its illegal and dynamic nature, the exact extent of transplant tourism is unknown. To get a clearer picture, more collaboration and research are urgently needed.

4. Travel for transplantation may be legitimate and even necessary when the home country does not offer transplant services and the recipient travels with the donor to receive those services abroad. Alternatively, travel may be appropriate when the recipient and the donor are related but live in different jurisdictions due to migration. However, as defined in the 2018 update of the Declaration of Istanbul, travel for transplantation becomes "transplant tourism", and thus unethical, if it involves: (1) trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal; (2) organ trafficking; or (3) use of transplant resources that undermines the country's ability to provide transplant services for its own population (Declaration of Istanbul, update 2018). Let us briefly consider these three aspects.

5. "Trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal" occurs when, with the aim of having a person's organ removed, that person is recruited, transported, transferred, harboured or received by making use of "the threat or use of force or other forms of coercion, of abduction, of fraud, of deception, of the abuse of power or of a position of vulnerability, or of the giving or receiving of payments or benefits to achieve the consent of a person having control over another person." Since 2000, an international criminal law framework addressing trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal has been elaborated by the UN (Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons 2000), the Council of Europe (Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings 2005), and the EU (Directive 2011/36/EU). The great majority of cases of transplant tourism involve organ sellers who have been subjected to trafficking in persons.

6. "Organ trafficking" occurs when an organ has been illicitly removed, either because it was removed without valid consent or authorisation or if it was removed in exchange for financial gain to the donor or a third person. A variety of acts relating to illicit organ removal, such as the transportation, manipulation, and transplantation of the illicitly removed organ; the solicitation or recruitment of donors or recipients for financial gain; and the offer of any undue advantage to, or request by, a healthcare professional, public official, or employee of a private sector entity to facilitate or perform such illicit removal or transplantation, are also considered organ trafficking. The international criminal law framework addressing organ trafficking was elaborated by the Council of Europe (Convention against Trafficking in Human Organs 2015) to solidify the principle of non-commercialisation of the human body through criminal sanctions and to overcome the limitations of the framework of trafficking in persons. More specifically, the organ was removed from a living person who had adequately consented but had been paid, or where the organ was illicitly removed from a deceased person. Moreover, where it overlaps with the framework on trafficking in persons, the framework on organ trafficking allows easier prosecution of transplant tourism, because it does not require proof that specific illicit means had been used to obtain a paid organ transplant (López-Fraga et al. 2014).

7. In addition to cases that constitute outright trafficking in persons or organ trafficking, transplant tourism occurs when domestic transplant resources are used to the benefit of foreigners to an extent that is detrimental to the transplant needs of the local population. This may, for instance, involve the allocation of organs from deceased

donors to foreigners who are prioritised over residents, or the priority use of the few available transplant centers and transplant professionals by wealthy patients from abroad.

2. The characteristics of organ transplant tourism

8. Transplant tourism is fuelled by the demand of desperate patients who are willing to pay large sums of money to obtain a kidney or, less frequently, a liver lobe from a living donor.¹ Transplant tourism typically involves the movement of recipients from high- and middle-income countries to low-income countries where the vulnerable and impoverished serve as organ source and where the surgical procedures are undertaken. However, recently other forms of transplant tourism, that involve trafficking in persons or organ trafficking, have emerged. For instance, recipients and organ sellers may travel from the same country to the country of destination where the surgery is undertaken; they may travel form different countries to the country of destination where the surgery is undertaken; or the organ seller may travel to the country where the recipient and the transplant centre are located (Shimazono 2007). As a rule, transplant tourism takes place within authorised transplant systems that exist in the countries of origin. In those cases, local transplant professionals and even hospitals may be knowingly and willingly involved in these illegal activities, or, alternatively, the recipient and the organ seller may have found a way to deceive established screening mechanisms. Only very rarely, transplant tourism occurs completely outside of the scope of the country of destination's legitimate transplantation programs, for instance in private houses or hotel rooms (Jabri 2017).

9. Australia, Canada, Japan, South Korea, the United States and countries in the Middle East and Western Europe have been identified as the main countries of origin of transplant tourists (López-Fraga et al. 2017). Recently, due to a rapid expansion of dialysis programs in some parts of Africa and Asia, transplant tourists from additional countries, including Nigeria, have come onto the scene (Okafor 2017). Common destinations include Bangladesh, Bolivia, Brazil, China, Colombia, Costa Rica, Egypt, India, Iraq, Lebanon, the Republic of Moldova, Pakistan, Peru, the Philippines, Sri Lanka, Turkey and Vietnam (López-Fraga et al. 2017). The most recent anecdotal reports indicate that transplant tourism is currently rampant in India, Pakistan, Egypt and Lebanon (BBC 2017; Fatima et al. 2017; Haider 2017; Khan 2018; Sunny 2017), and continuing at a considerable scale in China, Sri Lanka and Turkey (ARTE 2017; Bhardwaj 2017; Chang 2018; Chu 2018; TRT World 2017; TV Chosun 2017). As a result of war and natural catastrophes, transplant tourism has recently also emerged in countries such as Iraq, Nepal and Yemen (Asia Foundation 2015; Baghdad Post 2017; Maher 2016; MEE 2017) and is increasingly targetting refugees (e.g. from Syria and Sub-Saharan Africa) in countries such as Egypt, Lebanon and Turkey (Baraaz 2018; Forsyth 2017; Gregory 2017; Irvine 2018; Putz 2013).

10. The modus operandi of trafficking networks engaged in transplant tourism has been revealed in a number of field studies and reports (Budiani-Saberi et al. 2014; Budiani-Saberi & Mostafa 2011; Columb 2017; Council of Europe/United Nations 2009; Lundin 2015; Mendoza 2010; Moazam et al. 2009; Moniruzzaman 2012; OSCE 2013; Pascalev et al. 2016a; Pearson 2004; Scheper-Hughes 2011). As compared to other forms of trafficking, such as trafficking for sex or labour exploitation, trafficking that occurs in transplant tourism requires the involvement of the medical profession and of healthcare facilities, often results in a very serious violation of the physical integrity of the victim and may be exceptionally complex, both in terms of operational structure and geographical scope. There is an enormous discrepancy between what the recipient has to pay (between \$100,000 and \$200,000) and what the organ seller eventually receives (between \$1,000 and \$10,000), which depends on the local availability of destitute sellers and on the difficulties in arranging and performing the illicit activities in the light of possible law enforcement response. Brokers and collaborating healthcare professionals make huge profits, which makes transplant tourism one of the most lucrative illegal activities (Haken 2011).

11. One of the most disturbing findings of these field studies and reports is that organ sellers invariably come from the poorest strata of society and only co-operate because of their desperate financial situation and because they are misled about the nature of the surgery and the consequences of giving up an organ. Their position of extreme vulnerability, lack of alternatives and lack of education is ruthlessly exploited. For medical reasons, organ sellers between 20 and 40 years of age are preferred; they are predominantly male, except in India (Budiani-Saberi & Karim 2009; Chattopadhyay 2018; Pascalev et al. 2016a). Organ sellers are recruited through advertisements in local newspapers, on the Internet, by scouts working for recruiters, or they may present themselves directly to persons or medical facilities known to be involved. Due to their precarious situation, organ sellers generally have no real choice but to submit to the violation of their physical integrity. Studies highlight that a huge majority later express serious regrets, stating that they would not have agreed if they had been properly

¹ Note that transplant tourism to receive an organ from a deceased donor (including vital organs, such as a heart) is very exceptional, and has been reported almost exclusively with regard to China.

informed and if their situation had not been so hopeless (Budiani-Saberi & Delmonico 2008). In addition, fraud, deception, intimidation and coercion are frequently used to force recruited organ sellers to co-operate and to dissuade them from engaging law enforcement officials. Moreover, organ sellers are further exploited in that the sum that they eventually receive is generally much less than what had been promised, if money is paid at all. There is even some anecdotal evidence of blatant organ theft from persons undergoing unrelated surgery, from patients in psychiatric institutions, and from persons abducted for their organs (Baraaz 2018; Chaudhary 1992; Scheper-Hughes 2002).

12. Transplant tourists who seek a transplant abroad may arrange the contact with the organ seller and the transplant professionals themselves. This scenario is most likely for patients who had earlier migrated from, or have a close cultural affinity with, the destination country (Ambagtsheer et al. 2014; van Balen et al. 2016). These patients may use local advertisements or personal acquaintances in the country of destination to engage with the local black market in organs. Alternatively, transplant tourists often rely on transplant 'package deals' that include travel and accommodation expenses, payments to the broker and the organ seller and coverage of the medical procedure. These deals are offered by transplant centres and brokers operating in international trafficking rings, and contacted through dedicated websites or through contact persons in the country of origin (López-Fraga et al. 2017; Muraleedharan et al. 2006; Pascalev et al. 2016a).

13. Studies point out that, in addition to organ sellers and patients seeking to obtain an organ, transplant tourism requires the involvement of a variety of other actors, whose roles may not always be clearly delineated, and who may form a part of a specialised and organised criminal group or, alternatively, of ad hoc mobile networks operating without any clear criminal structure (Budiani-Saberi 2014; Council of Europe/United Nations 2009; López-Fraga et al. 2017; OSCE 2013; Pascalev et al. 2016a; UNODC 2015). Patients wishing to obtain an organ are connected with an organ seller by brokers who co-ordinate and facilitate the commercial transplant and arrange the price. Usually, these brokers co-ordinate logistics, such as recruiting transplant surgeons and other healthcare personnel, arranging travel and accommodation, preparing fraudulent documents, and making medical arrangements.

14. Organ sellers are identified by local recruiters or may approach them on their own initiative. Recruiters often have the same socio-economic background as the persons whom they want to recruit, and are sometimes former victims, on occasion even acting under coercion from trafficking networks. Recruiters may work on their own or as a part of local networks, they engage informants and scouts, are paid a commission for every successful recruit, and sometimes also act as enforcers who use threats or force to ensure that a recruited organ seller goes through with the donation.

15. Several categories of healthcare professionals may be implicated in transplant tourism, including transplant surgeons and anaesthesiologists, nephrologists or hepatologists, nursing staff, and lab technicians and technical personnel to perform ancillary medical tests. Depending on the circumstances of the case and of the technical organisation of the medical interventions, these healthcare professionals may or may not be aware that they are involved in an illicit transplant activity.

16. In addition, the success of these illicit activities often depends upon the support of a range of facilitators, which may include directors of transplant units, administrators of medical and testing facilities, corrupted members of law enforcement and public officials who facilitate illegal entries, arrange forged documents, or turn a blind eye on the illegal operations of transplant clinics. Other types of support may be provided by so-called minders, who accompany the recruited organ seller and may act as enforcers, and by translators, drivers, travel agencies, insurance companies, etc.

3. The effects of organ transplant tourism

17. Studies on transplant tourism indicate that, even apart from their exploitation, organ sellers suffer from very negative post-operative consequences (Ghahramani et al. 2012; Goyal et al. 2002; Naqvi et al. 2008; Sajjad et al. 2008; Tong et al. 2012). Their hope of paying off crippling debts and securing a minimum level of subsistence by selling an organ quickly proves illusory. Few, if any, organ sellers manage to improve their financial situation in the medium term. Within a couple of years, most of them are back in significant debt and, in addition, they also experience a significant decline in household income because their physical condition has deteriorated as a result of the organ removal and this prevents them from sustaining the demands of hard physical labour. A large majority of organ sellers even report that their health worsened significantly, due to pre-existing compromised health conditions, a lack of post-operative care and a continuing unhealthy lifestyle or environment. Because of their inability to pay for medical assistance many, in time, suffer organ failure, which is most likely to lead to early death. Furthermore, these studies indicate that the organ sellers also suffer from severe stigmatisation and social isolation and many also report depression and anxiety.

18. Medical reports of the health status of returning transplant tourists emphasise that transplant tourism frequently also negatively affects the interests of the recipients (Anker & Feeley 2012; Inston et al. 2005; Tsai et al. 2011; Yakupoglu et al. 2010). Compared to transplantation within the regulated domestic system, transplant tourists run significantly higher risks of mortality and morbidity. More in particular, data reveal a higher frequency of complications, due to a higher incidence of unconventional, occasionally even life-threatening infections, resulting in a significantly lower survival rate of the graft and the patient. This poor outcome is caused by a variety of factors, including inadequate pre-transplantation health screening of organ sellers, worse initial health of the recipients, who are generally older or sometimes even excluded from their domestic waiting list for medical reasons, substandard medical facilities and medical aftercare, and compromised follow-up when they return home, as a result of the lack of intelligible medical documentation. Combined with the financial sacrifices that they have made to obtain an organ, transplant tourists thus run a real risk of being exploited themselves.

19. Transplant tourism not only negatively affects the interests of organ sellers and recipients, but it also results in major costs that have to be borne by third parties. For instance, both the lost productivity of organ sellers and the possible medical costs exceeding their financial ability will have to be shouldered by their family and the local communities (Jafar 2009; Turner 2009). In addition, the emergence of a black market in organs will impede the development of a legitimate local transplant system that would allow the local residents a reasonable chance of obtaining an organ (Kelly 2013). Undoubtedly, widespread distrust in the local transplant system and even in the medical profession, and the awareness that organs are available for sale, will make the population reluctant to consent to post-mortem organ donation or to consider altruistic living organ donation (Kahn & Delmonico 2004; Rothman & Rothman 2006).

20. Negative externality concerns equally apply to the country of origin of the transplant tourist in that the medical problems that recipients may experience as a result of their illicit transplant will need to be addressed by the domestic health care system. In addition, significant public health risks may arise when transplant tourists return with severe infectious diseases, including antibiotic-resistant bacteria, blood-borne viral infections and invasive fungal infections (Babik & Chin-Hong 2015; Hill 2011; Tomazic et al. 2007). Moreover, physicians will be forced to bear responsibility for the medical treatment of returning transplant tourists (Bramstedt & Xu 2007). Transplant tourism may also have detrimental effects on the efforts of the country of origin to further develop its own organ transplant programs and to attain self-sufficiency in transplantation, since governments may feel less responsible if citizens can relatively easily obtain organs abroad (Abouna 1993; Budiani-Saberi 2009).

4. Organ transplant tourism in Europe

21. The magnitude of transplant tourism in Europe (either as a region of origin or as a region of destination of transplant tourism) is difficult to estimate. However, the data that are available indicate that this truly problematic issue currently is not a major phenomenon, certainly as compared to the involvement of other regions in the world. In what follows, the findings of case reports, academic studies and intergovernmental activities will be presented.

22. The following cases of transplant tourism – involving trafficking in persons and/or organ trafficking where a European country or a European citizen was affected – have been reported:

- a. State v. Netcare Kwa-Zulu Limited (South Africa) (2001-2003): Romanian citizens trafficked to Durban, South Africa, to sell a kidney (Allain 2011; Telegraph 2010).
- b. Turkey (2001-2002): Moldovan citizens trafficked to Istanbul, to sell a kidney (OCCRP 2011; OSCE 2013).
- c. Bulgaria (2004-2006): Russian and Georgian citizens trafficked to Sofia to sell a kidney (Pancevski 2006).
- d. Turkey (2004-2005): nine Bulgarian citizens trafficked to a private clinic in Turkey to sell a kidney (Associated Press 2005; OSCE 2013).
- e. Ukraine (2006-2007): Israeli citizens trafficked to Donetsk to sell a kidney (Eyadat 2007; OSCE 2013).
- f. Medicus case (Kosovo^{2*}) (1998-2008): at least 24 victims, including nationals of Belarus, Israel, Kazakhstan, Republic of Moldova, Russia, Turkey and Ukraine trafficked to Pristina to sell a kidney to recipients, including nationals of Germany and Poland. Trafficking network headed by Turkish and Kosovo* transplant surgeons (Pajazit 2018).
- g. Shalimov Institute case (Azerbaijan & Ukraine) (2009): at least 13, possibly 100 victims, including nationals of Belarus, Moldova, Russia, Ukraine and Uzbekistan trafficked to Baku, Kyiv or Quito

² *All reference to Kosovo, whether to the territory, institutions or population, in this text shall be understood in full compliance with United Nations Security Council Resolution 1244 and without prejudice to the status of Kosovo.

(Ecuador) to sell a kidney. Illegal transplants performed by Ukrainian surgeons (Prosecutor General's Office 2010; Smith et al. 2011).

- h. Costa Rica (2013): Costa Rican citizens trafficked to San José (Costa Rica) to sell a kidney to recipients, including 4 Greek citizens (AFP 2017; ICR 2014; Fieser 2013).
- i. Israel (2012-2014): several victims, including nationals of Azerbaijan and Ukraine, trafficked to Istanbul to sell a kidney (Ehrlich 2018).
- j. Spain (2014): attempted organ trafficking targetting immigrants, including a Romanian citizen, with the aim of selling a liver segment to a Lebanese man. Plot foiled by Spanish authorities (Dunham 2014; Goodman 2014; Rada 2014).
- k. Spain (2015): attempted organ trafficking targetting a Moroccan immigrant, with the aim of selling a kidney to a member of a Serbocroatian gang. Plot foiled by Spanish authorities (The Independent 2015).

In order to have a better view on transplant tourism in Europe, the Committee on Organ Transplantation 23. (CD-P-TO) of the Council of Europe has recently established a network of National Focal Points, designated by member States. The role of these National Focal Points is, *inter alia*, to perform data collection on patients having received a kidney transplant abroad and having returned home to receive follow-up care.³ To that end, a dedicated International Database on Travel for Transplantation was launched in June 2017. Data collection has been performed on patients having received a kidney transplant abroad during the year 2015. 20 member States participated in this data collection exercise. Of these, only 11 countries (Bulgaria, Spain, United Kingdom, Georgia, Greece, Hungary, Croatia, Latvia, Romania, Russian Federation, Turkey) reported a total of 60 patients who had received a kidney transplant abroad. Nine countries (Belarus, Cyprus, Finland, Lithuania, Republic of Moldova, Poland, Portugal, Serbia, Slovenia) reported that they had not identified any case. Preliminary analysis of these 60 cases shows that 15 involved transplant tourism (in accordance with the third element of the definition outlined above), in that patients had received a kidney from a deceased donor but had not been properly referred for transplantation abroad, thus potentially impairing the transplant capacity of the destination country. In addition, another 25 cases might have involved transplant tourism, in that the patients appeared to have received a living kidney transplant under circumstances that could be consistent with trafficking (CD-P-TO 2018).

24. Additional information can be found in an academic study performed in the nephrology and transplant departments of three major university hospitals in Europe (Lund University, Sweden; University of St. Cyril and Methodius, "the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia"; and Erasmus MC University Hospital, Rotterdam, The Netherlands), interviewing patients with renal disease who had travelled abroad for a kidney transplant. The study indicates that, according to an informal list compiled by physicians in Sweden approximately 40 patients most likely had travelled abroad for commercial organ transplantation. Moreover, from the University of St. Cyril and Methodius, the only center that performs transplants in "the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia", 35 patients are known to have travelled abroad to buy kidneys, predominantly to Pakistan, India and Egypt. In the study, 22 patients who traveled from "the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia"/Kosovo*, the Netherlands, and Sweden for paid kidney transplantations between years 2000 and 2009 were interviewed. 7 of these patients went to their country of origin and were able to organise their transplantations by arranging help from family and friends abroad. The costs varied from €5,000 to €45,000 (Ambagtsheer et al. 2014; van Balen 2016).

25. These scarce data indicate that only few European patients travel abroad to buy an organ and that this mainly concerns transplant tourism to countries outside of Europe. Moreover, transplant tourism by non-European citizens, involving trafficking in persons or organ trafficking, to European transplant centers seems to be largely absent. This will be due to the fact that many European countries have well-functioning transplant systems that can to a large extent cater for the transplant needs of the population, and that comprehensive transplant regulations and screening procedures are in place that minimise the chances that transplant centers become implicated in trafficking activities. Nevertheless, as indicated by the case law, in a few countries illicit activities by private transplant hospitals have proven to be difficult to eradicate. Moreover, as pointed out above, it should be

³ Note that the network of National Focal Points builds on Resolution CM/Res(2013)55 on Establishing Procedures for the Collection and Dissemination of Data on Transplantation Activities outside a Domestic Transplantation System, and on Resolution CM/Res(2017)2 on Establishing Procedures for the Management of Patients Having Received an Organ Transplant Abroad Upon Return to Their Home Country to Receive Follow-up Care. Its role is not restricted to data collection, but also to: (1) increase awareness among Health Authorities and healthcare professionals on transplant-related crimes; (2) elaborate national protocols and codes of conduct to provide an adequate framework to prevent, detect and report transplant-related crimes; (3) act as a reference person to exchange and disseminate information at both national and international level on transplant-related crimes; and (4) help establish multidisciplinary synergies and a multi-agency approach to ensure an effective fight against transplant-related crimes. See CD-P-TO 2018.

taken into account that anecdotal reports point out that refugee populations, at least in Turkey, seem to be a target for illicit organ removal, and that cases involving undocumented migrants have sporadically also come into view.

26. In addition to organ transplant tourists who have engaged in activities that involve trafficking in persons or organ trafficking, a new phenomenon raises concern in some European countries with very successful deceased organ transplant programs. This phenomenon involves patients from abroad who make use of loopholes in the legislation to access the domestic waiting list, thereby possibly impairing the ability of countries to provide transplant services to their own populations. For instance, cases have been reported of foreign patients who travelled to Spain (e.g. the Renibus case involving patients from Bulgaria) with false employment contracts, making them eligible for health services, and who managed to receive kidney transplants (TN 2016). Moreover, a number of non-residents in other communities in Spain reportedly also managed to circumvent the regular allocation procedure and get on the waiting list. To safeguard the viability of successful deceased organ transplant programs in some European countries, some experts have proposed to require a minimum residency period to be able to access the waiting lists, except for emergencies (Matesanz 2017).

5. Organ transplant tourism in China

27. Compared to western countries, China has a transplant system that is fairly recent and has undergone significant changes in the last couple of years. A system of regulatory oversight of organ transplantation was established in 2006 and transplant legislation adopted in 2007. In 2007 it was acknowledged that more than 90% of transplanted organs were obtained from executed prisoners (Huang 2007). In response to international pressure to stop this practice and to align itself with the international guidelines issued by the WHO (Danovitch et al. 2011; Delmonico 2013), initiatives were undertaken to reform the transplant system, with the sustained support from the international community and with the help of dedicated transplant professionals from the West (Huang 2008a; Huang 2008b). As a result, in October of 2014, the Hangzhou Resolution was promulgated, in which China committed itself to terminate its dependence upon organs from executed prisoners and to prohibit organ trafficking and transplant tourism, building on the 1995 law banning organ sales and on a 2007 Notice issued by the Ministry of Health giving Chinese citizens priority in transplantation (Huang et al. 2008a).

28. The Hangzhou Resolution also announced measures to promote altruistic deceased organ donation and transparency in organ allocation through a national computerised waitlist and matching system, to standardise the quality of organ transplantation by reducing the number of transplant hospitals from more than 600 to 169, to establish scientific registry systems for organ transplantation, and to increase regulatory oversight (Huang et al. 2014). In 2014 it was also proclaimed that China was implementing a new national program for deceased organ donation and that all transplant hospitals would be required to stop using organs from executed prisoners as of January 2015 (Dai & Xu 2015; Huang et al. 2015a; Huang et al. 2015b; Xiang et al. 2016). As a result, the beginning of a new era for organ transplantation in China, in full compliance with the WHO Guiding Principles on Organ Transplantation and with the Declaration of Istanbul, was heralded (Fleck 2012; Sun et al. 2014). At the same time, it was acknowledged that there still was a lot of work to optimise the transplant system, mainly because of cultural attitudes related to bodily integrity and to the concept of brain death (Guo 2018; Hu & Huang 2015; Weiye et al. 2017; Wu et al. 2018).

29. A recent report indicates that, as a result of these structural changes, the deceased organ donation rate in China has dramatically increased from 0.03 per million population in 2010 to 3.71 per million population in 2017. Whereas in 2016 4,080 persons had donated an organ after death, leading to 13,263 transplants, 5,135 persons donated an organ after death in 2017, resulting in more than 16,000 transplants (Guo 2018; Global Observatory on Donation and Transplantation, China data summary 2016).

30. China's announcements of its huge progress have not been uniformly well-received by international observers. Transplant professionals working outside of China emphasise that transplant tourism to China has not been eradicated. Anecdotal reports indicate that there are still patients from South Korea and the Gulf Region, but also from Chinese communities in the West, who are travelling to China for a commercial transplant (Chang 2018; Chu 2018; Ruohan 2018; TV Chosun 2017). In response, leading transplant experts, affiliated with The Transplantation Society and the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group, have issued statements that the reports of China's entry into a new era of transplantation are misleading or at least premature (Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group 2014; Delmonico et al. 2014a; García-Gallont 2015; Jha 2015; Martin & Tibell 2015; Wei et al. 2014). An Open Letter was published, addressed to the Chinese President, expressing grave concern about the continuation of the use of organs from executed prisoners and imploring the President to put an end to corruption in Chinese transplant practice and to enforce the official government policy (Delmonico et al. 2014b).

31. More specifically, the Chinese authorities and transplant community were urgently requested to be fully transparent about Chinese transplant practice, to accept and promote the legal determination of death by neurologic criteria (i.e. brain death), to improve voluntary deceased donation rates by training transplant co-ordinators and physicians within intensive care units, and to develop transplant registries with proper oversight and accountability. Concern was raised about allegations that organ removal from executed prisoners had actually not ended but had been considered as voluntary deceased donations, either with the "consent" of the prisoner or with family approval at the time of execution. Moreover, it was feared that deceased organ donation rates were boosted by providing families of a deceased person large sums of money in return for their approval (Allison et al. 2015a & 2015b; Chapman 2015; Danovitch & Delmonico 2015a; Danovitch & Delmonico 2015b; Lavee & Jha 2015; Li et al. 2015; Martin & Tibell 2015; O'Connell et al. 2016). Despite their skepticism, most of these experts maintain a stance of guarded optimism, emphasising that only through the unwavering support from the international community will China be able to complete the ethical reform of its transplant system. Members of the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group travel to China on a regular basis to visit transplant centers suspected of being involved in transplant tourism, urging local and national authorities to eradicate remaining transplant tourism.

32. By contrast, some critics are much more skeptical. They suggest that it might well be that China is transplanting many more organs than it officially wants to acknowledge and that an additional source of organs exists, consisting of prisoners of conscience, such as Falun Gong practitioners, and other minority groups such as Uighur Muslims, Tibetans and Christians, killed in secret prisons for their organs, which are subsequently transplanted in military hospitals. These critics call for an immediate stop to all forms of executions for organ removal and they ask for complete transparency by allowing on-site inspections of all Chinese transplant centers by internationally respected organ transplant professionals (Paul et al. 2017; Paul et al. 2018; Rogers et al. 2016; Rogers et al. 2017; Sharif et al. 2014; Sharif et al. 2016; Trey et al. 2016; Trey & Matas 2017). These statements are based on personal testimonies and undercover documentaries and on reports presented by the authors David Matas, David Kilgour and Ethan Gutmann, who allege that, on the basis of their own calculations, China is transplanting between 60,000 to 100,000 organs a year, predominantly harvested from prisoners of conscience (Gutmann 2014; Kilgour et al. 2016; Matas 2017; Matas 2017).

33. Recently, Chinese authorities were one of the driving forces behind the establishment of the WHO Task Force on Donation and Transplantation of Human Organs and Tissues. This Task Force was created in June 2018 in order to advise and assist the WHO and Member States in disseminating and implementing the WHO Guiding Principles in a way that would ensure ethical practices in organ and tissue donation and transplantation worldwide (WHO Task Force 2018). The Task Force is expected to provide China and other countries struggling with transplant tourism with international support for the sustainable development of ethical organ donation and transplantation. It is hoped that, in this way, China will finally be successful in eradicating transplant tourism.

6. Policy responses to organ transplant tourism

34. Building on earlier statements condemning transplant tourism and on ethical guidelines on organ donation and transplantation issued by organisations such as the World Health Organization, the Council of Europe, the World Medical Association, and The Transplantation Society, proposals to directly address transplant tourism have been following in quick succession since the 2004 WHO Resolution on Human Organ and Tissue Transplantation and the WHO-commissioned report on The State of the International Organ Trade that was subsequently published by Shimazono in 2007 (Shimazono 2007).

35. Crucially, in response to these initiatives The Transplantation Society and the International Society of Nephrology – the two main international professional organisations in the field of transplantation and nephrology – joined forces to combat unethical practices in organ transplantation. In 2008, they convened an International Summit on Transplant Tourism and Organ Trafficking in Istanbul, attended by more than 150 representatives of medical and scientific organisations from 78 countries. This Summit resulted in the Declaration of Istanbul on Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism, a professional code of practice which has since been endorsed by numerous transplant associations and which suggests strategies to ethically increase the donor pool and to prevent commercial organ transplantation and transplant tourism (Steering Committee of the Istanbul Summit 2008).

36. To enhance compliance with the principles set out in the Declaration, the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group was established in 2010. Its goals include awareness raising among national governments, regulatory authorities and healthcare institutions about the need to develop policies to prevent and combat commercial transplantation and transplant tourism. The Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group quickly became an important professional network whose members assist in improving practices and exposing trafficking networks. In addition,

it developed a patient brochure that is available in many languages and explains the medical risks and legal consequences of commercial transplantation and transplant tourism (DICG, Patient Brochure). The Declaration of Istanbul was updated in 2018 to address the new realities, mainly by strengthening its appeal to national authorities to harmonise and improve their criminal law provisions in the light of the criminal law framework on organ trafficking, introduced by the Council of Europe Convention against Trafficking in Human Organs.

37. As a result of the combined efforts of the WHO and the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group to mobilise professional opinion, encourage health ministries and assist transplant centres and national medical societies, national transplant systems and regulations have been greatly improved in many countries vulnerable to trafficking and transplant tourism, such as Colombia (2010), Egypt (2011), India (2008), Pakistan (2010), and the Philippines (2008/2009), and in several of the main countries of origin of transplant tourists, such as Israel (2010), Japan (2010), and Saudi Arabia (2007). Changes that have been implemented focus on a wide range of issues, including strengthening the prohibition of organ commercialism and unconsented-to organ removal, guaranteeing equitable allocation of organs, promoting donation from deceased persons, restricting unrelated living donation and transplant services to foreign nationals, focusing on national self-sufficiency in transplantable organs, observing transparency, traceability and accountability in transplantation, improving vigilance, quality and safety in procedures, providing reimbursement of actually incurred costs, prohibiting insurance reimbursement of illegal transplant services, and providing follow-up care to living donors.

38. These efforts at establishing ethical donation and transplant systems, reducing the organ shortage and curtailing the demand for transplant tourism have been greatly helped by several backing initiatives. One of the most important is the Madrid Resolution on Organ Donation and Transplantation, adopted at a summit convened in 2010 by the WHO and the Spanish National Transplant Organisation with the support of the European Commission and The Transplantation Society (Participants to the Third WHO Global Consultation 2010). In line with the WHO Guiding Principles on Human Organ Transplantation, that had been updated that same year, and the Declaration of Istanbul, this Resolution calls upon governments to pursue national or regional self-sufficiency in transplantation. Stressing that countries should progress toward the goal of meeting patients' needs based on the resources obtained within the country, the Resolution discourages low-income countries from allowing (paid) organ donation to foreigners and encourages high- and middle-income countries to establish adequate transplant programmes rather than allowing their citizens to seek organs abroad. Models to ethically increase domestic organ donation were developed in several countries, such as Qatar (Alkuwari et al. 2014).

39. Importantly, in September 2017 the General Assembly of the UN adopted Resolution 71/322, containing a list of recommendations aimed at strengthening and promoting effective measures and international co-operation on organ donation and transplantation, so as to prevent and combat trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal and trafficking in human organs (United Nations Resolution 71/322). An updated Resolution, including additional action points, is expected to be adopted by the General Assembly by the end of 2018. In addition and as indicated, at the level of the WHO a Task Force on Donation and Transplantation of Human Organs and Tissues was established in June 2018. Moreover, in February 2017 a Summit on Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism was organised by the Pontifical Academy of Sciences, bringing together major experts in the field. The resulting Statement, endorsed by Pope Francis, called upon governments, healthcare professionals and also religious leaders to encourage ethical organ donation and to condemn trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal, organ trafficking, and transplant tourism (Statement of the Pontifical Academy 2017).

40. In addition, several important regional initiatives were taken. For instance, in 2008, the Asian Task Force on Organ Trafficking, a group of local and international experts, alarmed by the prevalence of illicit transplant activities in Asia, issued its Recommendations on the Prohibition, Prevention and Elimination of Organ Trafficking in Asia (Asian Task Force on Organ Trafficking 2008). These recommendations stressed the importance of implementing the measures outlined above, in an attempt to help local authorities in the prevention and elimination of illicit practices. Similarly, in 2007, at a WHO Regional Consultation on Developing Organ Donation from Deceased Donors, transplant professionals of North Africa and the Middle East issued a statement endorsing the development of deceased donor programmes and opposing organ sales and organ tourism (Delmonico 2007). Since many of these countries are considered to be important countries of origin of transplant tourists, the significance of this statement cannot easily be overestimated. As a result of these initiatives, several countries of origin and countries of destination of transplant tourists examined their transplant practices and regulations, which, as indicated above, resulted in updated transplant laws and criminal codes.

41. In this regard, mention should also be made of the Action Plan on Organ Donation and Transplantation (2009-2015) presented by the European Commission in 2008. Its aim was to strengthen co-operation between EU member States to increase the availability of organs, enhance the efficiency and accessibility of transplantation systems, and improve the quality and safety of organs. Priority Actions for increasing organ availability included

the maximisation of deceased donation to its full potential and exchange of good practice and the establishment of registries in the field of living organ donation. To support the implementation of the Action Plan, Directive 2010/53/EU was adopted. Its importance lies in the requirement of EU Member States to establish an extensive regulatory framework aimed at protecting living donors and monitoring and improving organ donation and transplantation to minimise risks and reduce organ failure (Van Assche et al. 2015).

42. In a similar way, at the level of the Council of Europe, attempts to implement and harmonise ethically appropriate organ donation and transplantation programmes have been greatly inspired by the Convention on Human Rights and Biomedicine (1997) and its Additional Protocol concerning Transplantation of Organs and Tissues of Human Origin (2002). Recommendations have recently been made to optimise ethically appropriate organ donation and transplantation programmes as a way to reduce the organ shortage, including in Resolution CM/Res(2013)56 on the Development and Optimisation of Live Kidney Donation Programmes. Moreover, collaborative efforts to address the organ shortage and improve access to transplant health services in Council of Europe member States have been initiated, for instance through the Council of Europe Black Sea Area Project, assisting member States in the Black Sea area (Armenia, Azerbaijan, Bulgaria, Georgia, Republic of Moldova, Romania, Turkey, Ukraine, and the Russian Federation) through the development of safe and ethical donation and transplantation programs, resulting in a significant increase of the total donation rates (Arredondo et al. 2018).

43. In addition to improving transplant regulations and practices through professional collaboration, several international organisations have started to look specifically into the challenges raised by organ trafficking and trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal. For instance, the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe conducted an analysis of trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal. For instance, the Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe conducted an analysis of trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal within the OSCE region, with due attention to the relevant, but very limited case law (OSCE 2013). Similarly, in 2015, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime published an assessment toolkit to assist authorities and NGOs in detecting and identifying victims of trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal, aimed at improving victim protection measures (UNODC 2015). In addition, an international research project on "combating trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal" – known as the HOTT project and funded by the European Commission – was undertaken in 2012 and presented its findings in 2015. It included a comprehensive literature review that shed new light on the *modus operandi* of networks involved in trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal (Pascalev et al. 2016a).

44. Importantly, at the level of the Council of Europe, the Convention against Trafficking in Human Organs was adopted in 2015. It entered into force on 1 March 2018 and is currently ratified by 5 member States and signed by an additional 18 member States. As indicated, the Convention closes the main loopholes left by the international criminal law framework on trafficking in persons for the purpose of organ removal and will be of crucial importance in the fight against the most egregious forms of transplant tourism. Crucially, the adoption of the Convention has in many Council of Europe member States resulted in a harmonisation and comprehensive revision – in several countries with a view to the ratification of the Convention – of the domestic criminal law provisions on illicit organ removal.

7. Remaining challenges

45. Taking into account that the desperation of patients suffering from organ failure is fuelling the demand that drives transplant tourism, it is vital that the main causes of the need for organs are addressed. However, prevalence of end-stage kidney disease is expected to rise sharply in the next decade, with worldwide use of renal replacement therapy projected to more than double (to 5.4 million persons) by 2030 (Liyanage et al. 2015). If this projected evolution materialises, the demand for organs will soar, making it more likely that transplant tourism will significantly increase rather than abate. It is therefore essential to develop and implement population-based prevention strategies, focussing on encouraging a healthy lifestyle and on providing quality universal healthcare, so as to prevent as much as possible the emergence of diseases and conditions that may result in organ failure.

46. Relatedly, it should be emphasised that progress toward national self-sufficiency remains the best strategy to prevent transplant tourism in the long term. In addition to sustained efforts to prevent and treat organ failure, national self-sufficiency should be pursued by maximising donation from the deceased and by ensuring that living donors may donate only under circumstances that are adequately protective. The observation that in several EU countries (e.g. Belgium, Croatia; Spain) organ shortages are low and recently seem to have stabilised, indicates that the organ shortage can be effectively addressed by resorting only to ethical means. However, for a variety of economic, political and cultural reasons, deceased organ donation programmes are virtually non-existent in many countries (e.g. India, Japan, Pakistan, the Philippines, South Korea) and even in whole regions (e.g. Africa, Middle

East) (Global Observatory 2018). These countries should be encouraged and, where necessary, assisted in developing deceased organ donation programmes to better cover the transplant needs of their population.

Developing a successful deceased organ donation programme depends on the implementation of several 47. elements: a) the legal acceptance of the criterion of brain death⁴; b) essential hospital infrastructure, including intensive care units and HLA labs; and c) a comprehensive mechanism of donor identification, through detection by intensive care physicians and through engagement with families by specialised donor co-ordinators (whereby organ donation is considered an integral part of end-of-life care) (Domínguez-Gil et al. 2011; Domínguez-Gil et al. 2017a; Escudero et al. 2015; Matesanz et al. 2011; Matesanz et al. 2017). However, in many countries major concerns still exist about bodily integrity and the legal acceptance of brain death, which automatically has as a consequence that potential deceased donors are not identified. Additional barriers to initiating successful deceased organ donation programmes are: a) lack of trust in the medical profession and in the healthcare system in general; b) absence of affordable immunosuppressants; and c) diversion of financial burdens onto the deceased donor's family, who may be asked to bear some of the costs associated with the medical preparation of the donor and with the organ recovery. It will be necessary to overcome these barriers before a successful deceased organ donation programme can be developed. This may be a real challenge, in that it will require a major change in attitudes and considerable efforts on the part of governments to provide the appropriate structure and to develop an adequate funding model for donation and transplant activities and for immunosuppression, against the background of inadequate resources and many competing public health priorities.

48. In order to guarantee that the development of deceased donation programmes does not lead to increased inequity – as currently seems to be the case in several countries, including India (Jha 2018) – preferential access to organs by wealthy locals and foreigners and tampering of waiting lists by private hospitals must be avoided through the establishment of centrally-governed computerised waiting lists, that allocate organs in conformity with objective, non-discriminatory, externally-justified and transparent rules, guided by clinical criteria and ethical norms. Moreover, to guarantee equity in access, deceased organ donation and transplantation programmes need to be implemented foremost in public hospitals and made subject to universal health coverage.

49. In the absence of progress towards self-sufficiency, the biggest challenges are raised by transplant tourists who abuse possibilities of living organ donation in the countries of destination. It should be pointed out that preliminary findings on the impact of regulatory improvements and ethical transplant capacity building in some countries considered to be trafficking hubs for transplant tourists (e.g. the Philippines, possibly also China) or countries of origin of transplant tourists (e.g. Israel, Qatar) indicate that transplant tourism to or from these regions has decreased considerably (Danovitch et al. 2013; Martin et al. 2016). By contrast, some countries remain hubs for transplant tourism even after their legislation was strengthened (e.g. India, Pakistan) and other countries (e.g. the Philippines) have managed to curtail transplant tourism but still have significant problems with intra-state trafficking (de Castro 2013). Most susceptible to transplant tourism are those countries where both very high levels of living organ donation exist – especially where this involves living unrelated organ donation and where transplantation mainly takes place in private hospitals (where profit motives prompt the smooth approval of transplantation) –, and transplant practice is poorly monitored and transplant legislation poorly enforced.

50. Moreover, as a result of political turmoil, war, natural catastrophe, the refugee crisis, and mass migration, new countries (e.g. Nepal) may quickly become favourite countries of destination and new groups of vulnerable persons (e.g. migrants; refugees) may become targets. Partly in response to these developments, human rights NGOs and transplant experts call for comprehensive outreach programs and better victim support with specific attention to the most vulnerable categories of the population (Budiani-Saberi & Columb 2013; Pascalev 2016b). Many international legal instruments, such as the Council of Europe Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings and the Council of Europe Convention against Trafficking in Human Organs require the implementation of extensive measures to identify, protect and assist the victims of these crimes.

⁴ Organ transplantation can only be successfully performed when organs have been, and remain, properly perfused. Interruption of blood supply (ischemia) causes a shortage of oxygen needed for the cellular metabolism. Since ischemia time, which is associated with significant mortality and morbidity post-transplantation, should be kept as short as possible, persons who have been diagnosed with irreversible loss of brain functioning but whose blood flow is maintained (or supported through mechanical ventilation) are the ideal organ donors. The criterion of brain death was therefore developed largely in response to transplant needs (President's Commission 1981). From 2006 onwards, donation after circulatory death (DCD) was introduced, allowing an additional category of persons to donate. In DCD, patients suffering from devastating injuries for whom the decision has been made to remove life support and for whom consent or authorisation for organ donation is obtained, are brought to the operating room, where life support is withdrawn. When the heart stops and there continues to be no circulation for, depending on the local protocol, 2 to 5 minutes, the patient is pronounced dead and the transplant team enters the operating room (Manara et al. 2012).

51. Importantly, transplant tourism is a dynamic phenomenon, with patients finding their way to other parts of the world when in certain countries laws become properly enforced. Similarly, innovative forms of transplant tourism emerge to exploit existing loopholes. For instance, patients may travel to a country that offers transplant services to foreigners and falsely present a prospective 'donor' as a relative. Alternatively, 'donors' may even move in with the family of the recipient for weeks, or the recipient and 'donor' may bring along their own translators, as sophisticated strategies to circumvent screening mechanisms for detecting trafficking (Chan 2012). Several suggestions have been made to better prevent and combat transplant tourism in the light of persistent and new manifestations. Some of these recommendations aim at strengthening monitoring and enforcement. The main measures that have been identified in this respect are: a) the creation of a national transplant agency to organise, co-ordinate and supervise all donation and transplantation activities and to ensure equitable organ sharing; b) mandatory and transparent collection and reporting of data on donors and recipients; c) accreditation of transplant hospitals, made dependent upon data collection and oversight; d) closing of legal loopholes; and e) close collaboration between monitoring bodies, professional organisations, and law enforcement agencies.

52. Other recommendations focus on tightening the transplant authorisation procedure, by enhancing the quality of ethics committees, by establishing clear protocols to more thoroughly verify identification documents and individual declarations, and by updating psychosocial screening guidelines for living donation in ways that are better suited to the needs of developing countries or developing transplant programs. More specifically, healthcare professionals and authorities should be provided with guidance to assist them in identifying cases of transplant tourism by focusing on specific "red flags" during the evaluation of prospective donors and recipients, especially where it concerns non-resident living donors. These indicators may include stories that are memorised or mechanically recited, fearful behaviour by the potential donor, absence of a common language or culture, inability to produce official documentation proving the required relationship between the donor and the recipient, and residence in a country where the recipient could have accessed local living donor transplant services (Domínguez-Gil et al. 2017b; Lentine 2017). Particularly important will be informing and training healthcare professionals about their roles in recognising, preventing, and combatting transplant tourism.

53. As an additional measure, it has recently been suggested that the countries of origin, which generally have more resources at their disposal, should take the lead in preventing and prosecuting transplant tourism. This may be achieved by applying extraterritorial jurisdiction in an attempt to strengthen the enforcement of existing laws governing transplant-related crimes across national boundaries (Martin 2016). Another proposal concerns establishing a duty on the part of healthcare professionals to report detected or suspicious cases of trafficking and transplant tourism to law enforcement agencies, which, however, may not always be easy to reconcile with obligations of medical confidentiality (Ambagtsheer et al. 2015; Martin 2016). Relatedly, it is proposed to develop a global registry of transnational transplant activities in conjunction with a standardised international referral system for legitimate travel for transplantation. This would allow flagging prospective or completed transplant cases involving foreigners when no details of prior registration are available (Domínguez-Gil 2018; Martin 2016). As a possible first may be considered the recent launch, mentioned above, of a dedicated International Database on Travel for Transplantation under the auspices of the Council of Europe and the establishment of a network of National Focal Points in Council of Europe member States.

54. Finally, to get a clearer view of transplant tourism and to better detect, prevent and combat this phenomenon in a way that does not solely rely on international networks of transplant experts, it is essential to strengthen partnerships between all relevant stakeholders, so as to arrive at a harmonised and integrated approach. This would require making the fight against transplant tourism a priority action and increasing collaboration at the international level between global actors (e.g. UNODC; UNCHR; WHO; Interpol), regional actors (Council of Europe; Europol), professional actors (e.g. World Medical Association; The Transplantation Society; the International Society of Nephrology; the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group), and NGOs working in the field. Only in this way may transplant tourism be successfully addressed in the light of current and future challenges.

Affiliations

Kristof Van Assche is

- a member of the WHO Task Force on Donation and Transplantation of Human Organs and Tissues;
- a member of the Ethics Committee of The Transplantation Society;
- a member of the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group;
- a member of the Ethical, Legal and Psychosocial Aspects of organ Transplantation (ELPAT) platform of the European Society for Organ Transplantation; and
- a member of the drafting group responsible for the Belgian Law on Trafficking in Human Organs.

[Disclaimer: This expert memorandum was prepared by Kristof Van Assche in his personal capacity. Possible opinions expressed in this memorandum are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the view of the committees and groups of which he is a member.]

Bibliography

[Disclaimer: Please note that, because of the clandestine nature of the acts described, not all statements and allegations made in some newspaper articles, reports, and documentaries can be independently verified.]

Abouna, GM. Negative Impact of Trading in Human Organs on the Development of Transplantation in the Middle East, *Transplant Proceedings*, 1993; 25(3): 2310-3

AFP. Doctor, Pizzeria Owner Sentenced in Costa Rica for Organ Trafficking, *The Tico Times*, 5 December 2017, available at http://www.ticotimes.net/2017/12/05/doctor-pizzeria-owner-sentenced-in-costa-rica-for-organ-trafficking

Alkuwari, H; Fadhil, R; Almaslamani, Y; Alansari, A; Almalki, H; Khalaf, H & Ali, O. The Doha Donation Accord Aligned With the Declaration of Istanbul: Implementations to Develop Deceased Organ Donation and Combat Commercialism, *Transplantation*, 2014; 97(1): 3-4

Allain, J. Trafficking of Persons for the Removal of Organs and the Admission of Guilt of a South African Hospital, *Medical Law Review*, 2011; 19(1): 117-122

Allison, KC; Caplan A; Shapiro, ME; Els, C; Paul, NW & Li, H. Historical Development and Current Status of Organ Procurement from Death-row Prisoners in China, *BMC Medical Ethics*, 2015; 16:85

Allison, KC; Paul, NW; Shapiro, ME; Els, C & Li, H. China's Semantic Trick with Prisoner Organs, *BMJ Blog*, 8 October 2015

Ambagtsheer, F; Gunnarson, M; van Balen, L; Ivanovski, N; Lundin, S; Byström, I & Weimar, W. Organ Recipients Who Paid for Kidney Transplantations Abroad: A Report (HOTT Project, November 2014)

Ambagtsheer, F; Van Balen, LJ; Duijst-Heesters, WL; et al. Reporting Organ Trafficking Networks: A Survey-based Plea to Breach the Secrecy Oath, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2015; 15(7): 1759-67

Anker, AE & Feeley, TH. Estimating the Risks of Acquiring a Kidney Abroad: A Meta-Analysis of Complications Following Participation in Transplant Tourism, *Clinical Transplantation*, 2012; 26(3): E232-241

Arredondo, E; López-Fraga, M; Chatzixiros, E; Senemaud, D; Brezovsky, P; Carella, C; Ballesté, C; Aydin Mehmet, A; Tomadze, G; Codreanu, I; Sarkissian, AA; Simeonova, M; Nikonenko, A; Zota, V; Gómez, MP; Manyalich, M; Bolontinha, C; Franca, A; Costa, AN; Ott, MO & Buchheit, KH. Council of Europe Black Sea Area Project: International Cooperation for the Development of Activities Related to Donation and Transplantation of Organs in the Region, *Transplantation Proceedings*, 2018; 50(2): 374-81

ARTE. Turkey: Organ Trafficking, ARTE TV, 2017, available at <u>https://www.arte.tv/en/videos/075284-000-</u> <u>A/turkey-organ-trafficking/</u>

Asia Foundation. Kidney Trafficking in Nepal: A Study of Selected VDCs in Kavrepalanchowk District By Forum for Protection of People's Rights Nepal, 2015, available at https://asiafoundation.org/resources/pdfs/KidneyTraffickinginNepal.pdf

Asian Task Force on Organ Trafficking. Recommendations on the Prohibition, Prevention and Elimination of Organ Trafficking in Asia, 2008.

Associated Press. 3 Held for Organ Trafficking, Associated Press, 9 March 2005, available at https://www.news24.com/Africa/News/3-held-for-organ-trafficking-20050309

Babik, JM & Chin-Hong, P. Transplant Tourism: Understanding the Risks, *Current Infectious Disease Reports*, 2015; 17(4): 473

Baghdad Post. 18 Foreign Women Arrested in Baghdad over Organ Trafficking, *The Bagdhad Post*, 10 August 2017, available at <u>https://www.thebaghdadpost.com/en/story/15504/18-foreign-women-arrested-in-Baghdad-over-organ-trafficking</u>

Baraaz, T. Illegal Organ Harvesting Is Rampant in Egypt, and Refugees Are the Main Target, *Haaretz*, 22 September 2018, available at <u>https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/egypt/.premium.MAGAZINE-illegal-organ-harvesting-is-rampant-in-egypt-and-refugees-are-the-main-target-1.6492013</u>

BBC. Undercover Video of Human Organ Traders, *BBC News*, 26 April 2017, available at <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-39727806/undercover-video-of-human-organ-traders</u>

Bhardwaj, A. Kidney Racket: Gang Flew Donors to Sri Lanka for Operations, *Hindustan Times*, 28 June 2017, available at <u>https://www.hindustantimes.com/delhi-news/kidney-racket-gang-flew-donors-to-sri-lanka-for-operations/story-Gsu2r96v4ysGPrpI2IXJqK.html</u>

Bramstedt, KA & Xu, J. Checklist: Passport, Plane Ticket, Organ Transplant, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2007; 7(7): 1698-701

Budiani-Saberi, DA & Columb, S. A Human Rights Approach to Human Trafficking for Organ Removal, *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy,* 2013; 16(4), 897-914

Budiani-Saberi, DA & Delmonico, FL. Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism: A Commentary on the Global Realities, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2008; 8(5) 925-9

Budiani-Saberi, DA & Mostafa, A. Care for Commercial Living Donors: The Experience of an NGO's Outreach in Egypt, *Transplant International*, 2011; 24(4), 317-23

Budiani-Saberi, DA; Raja, KR;, Findley, KC; Kerketta, P & Anand V. Human Trafficking for Organ Removal in India: A Victim-centered, Evidence-based Report, *Transplantation*, 2014; 97(4): 380-4

Budiani-Saberi, DA. Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism, in Ravitsky, V; Fiester, A & Caplan, AL. (Eds.). *The Penn Center Guide to Bioethics* (New York, Springer, 2009), 699-708

CD-P-TO. Proceedings of the 2nd Workshop for the Network of National Focal Points On Transplant-Related Crimes, Strasbourg, 9-10 November 2017 (Council of Europe, 2018)

Chan, TE. The Regulatory Challenges of International Transplant Medicine: Developments in Singapore, *Medical Law International*, 2012, 12(3-4), 277-99

Chang, C. Australians Going Overseas to Get Organ Transplants in Higher Numbers than Expected, *News.com.au*, 2 August 2018, available at <u>https://www.news.com.au/lifestyle/health/health-problems/australians-going-overseas-to-get-organ-transplants-in-higher-numbers-than-expected/news-story/6f5f842f1519dd02b4356f889c49d7a5</u>

Chapman, J. Organ Transplantation in China, *Transplantation*, 2015, 99(7): 1312-13

Chattopadhyay, S. Sum of Her Parts: Why Are the Vast Majority of Indian Organ Donors Women?, *The Hindu*, 20 October 2018, available at <u>https://www.thehindu.com/society/sum-of-her-parts-why-are-the-vast-majority-of-indian-organ-donors-women/article25271956.ece?homepage=true</u>

Chaudhary, V. Argentina Uncovers Patients Killed for Organs, British Medical Journal, 1992; 304(5834): 1073-4

Chu, M. 'South Korea Indirectly Fuels Organ Trafficking in China', *Korea Biomedical Review*, 5 May 2018, available at <u>http://www.koreabiomed.com/news/articleView.html?idxno=3190</u>

Columb, S. Disqualified Bodies: A Sociolegal Analysis of the Organ Trade in Cairo, Egypt, *Law & Society Review*, 2017; 51(2): 282-312

Council of Europe. Council of Europe Convention on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings, 2005, available at http://rm.coe.int/168008371d

Council of Europe. Council of Europe Convention against Trafficking in Human Organs, 2015, available at http://www.coe.int/en/web/conventions/full-list/-/conventions/rms/09000016806dca3a

Council of Europe/United Nations. <u>Trafficking in Organs, Tissues and Cells and Trafficking in Human Beings for</u> <u>the Purpose of Organ Removal</u> (Council of Europe/United Nations, 2009)

Dai, S & Xu, L. China to Stop Using Organs from Executed Prisoners for Transplantations, *BMJ*, 2015; 350:h239

Danovitch, GM; Chapman, J; Capron, AM; Levin, A; Abbud-Filho, M; Al Mousawi, M; Bennett, W; Budiani-Saberi, D; Couser, W; Dittmer, I; Jha, V; Lavee, J; Martin, D; Masri, M; Naicker, S; Takahara, S; Tibell, A; Shaheen, F; Anantharaman, V & Delmonico, FL. Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism: The Role of Global Professional Ethical Standards – The 2008 Declaration of Istanbul, *Transplantation*, 2013; 95(11): 1306-12

Danovitch, GM & Delmonico, FL. A Path of Hope for Organ Transplantation in China?, *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 2015; 30(9): 1413-4

Danovitch, GM & Delmonico, FL. China on the Brink: There Is Hope for the End of Their Use of Executed Prisoner Organs, *Hepatobiliary Surgery and Nutrition*, 2015; 4(2): 136-137

Danovitch, GM; Shapiro, ME & Lavee J. The Use of Executed Prisoners as a Source of Organ Transplants in China Must Stop, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2011; 11(3): 426-8

de Castro, LD. The Declaration of Istanbul in the Philippines: Success with Foreigners but a Continuing Challenge for Local Transplant Tourism, *Medicine, Health Care and Philosophy*, 2013; 16(4): 929-32

Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group, *Patient Brochure "Thinking of Buying a Kidney? Stop"*, available at <u>https://www.declarationofistanbul.org/resources/patient-brochure-thinking-about-a-kidney</u>

Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group. Media Reports Announcing an End to the Use of Organs from Executed Prisoners in China Are Misleading, 13 December 2014, available at <u>https://www.declarationofistanbul.org/resources/recommended-reading/ethical-analysis-and-debate/557-media-reports-announcing-an-end-to-the-use-of-organs-from-executed-prisoners-in-china-are-misleading</u>

Delmonico, F; Chapman, J; Fung, J; Danovitch, G; Levin, A; Capron, A; Busuttil, R & O'Connell, P. Open Letter to Xi Jinping, President of the People's Republic of China: China's Fight Against Corruption in Organ Transplantation, *Transplantation*, 2014; 97(8): 795-6

Delmonico, FL; Capron, AM; Danovitch, GM; Levin, A & O'Connell, PJ. Organ Transplantation in China – Not Yet a New Era, *The Lancet*, 2014; 384(9945): 741

Delmonico, FL. A Welcomed New National Policy in China, Transplantation, 2013; 96(1): 3-4

Delmonico, FL. The Pakistani Revelation, Transplant International, 2007; 20(11): 924-5

Domínguez-Gil, B; Delmonico, FL; Shaheen, FA; Matesanz, R; O'Connor, K; Minina, M; Muller, E; Young, K; Manyalich, M; Chapman, J; Kirste, G; Al-Mousawi, M; Coene, L; Garcia, VD; Gautier, S; Hasegawa, T; Jha, V; Kwek, TK; Chen, ZK; Loty, B; Costa, AN; Nathan, HM; Ploeg, R; Reznik, O; Rosendale, JD; Tibell, A; Tsoulfas, G; Vathsala, A & Noël, L. The Crictical Pathway for Deceased Donation: Reportable Uniformity in the Approach to Deceased Donation, *Transplant International*, 2011; 24(4): 373-8

Domínguez-Gil, B; Coll, E; Elizalde, J; Herrero, JE; Pont, T; Quindós, B; Marcelo, B; Bodí, MA; Martínez, A; Nebra, A; Guerrero, F; Manciño, JM; Galán, J; Lebrón, M; Miñambres, E; Matesanz, R & ACCORD-Spain study group. Expaning the Donor Pool Through Intensive Care to Facilitate Organ Donation: Results of a Spanish Multicenter Study, *Transplantation*, 2017; 101(8): e265-e272

Domínguez-Gil, B; López-Fraga, M; Muller, E & Gill, JS. The Key Role of Health Professionals in Preventing and Combating Transplant-Related Crimes, *Kidney International*, 2017;92(6): 1299-1302

Domínguez-Gil, B; Danovitch, G; Martin, DE; López-Fraga, M; Van Assche, K; Morris, ML; Lavee, J; Erlich, G; Fadhil, R; Busic, M; Rankin, G; Al-Rukhaimi, M; O'Connell, P; Chin, J; Norman, T; Massari, P; Kamel, R; Delmonico, FL; Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group Working Group on Ethical Travel for Transplantation, Management of Patients Who Receive an Organ Transplant Abroad and Return Home for Follow-Up Care: Recommendations From the Declaration of Istanbul Custodian Group, *Transplantation*, 2018; 102(1): e2-e9

Dunham, A. Poor Immigrants Targeted in Illegal Organ Sale, *The Local Spain*, 12 March 2014, available at <u>https://www.thelocal.es/20140312/police-thwart-first-illegal-organ-sale-in-spain</u>

Ehrlich, G (Prosecutor, State Attorney Office, Ministry of Justice, Israel). A Multidisciplinary Approach in the Fight Against Organ Trafficking and Human Trafficking for Organ Removal, presentation held at the 27th International Congress of The Transplantation Society, 3 July 2018, Madrid, Spain.

European Union. Directive 2011/36/EU on Preventing and Combating Trafficking in Human Beings and Protecting its Victims, 2011, available at

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2011:101:0001:0011:EN:PDF.

Eyadat, F. Two Haifa Men Sentenced to Jail for Organ Trafficking, *Haaretz*, 17 December 2007, available at <u>https://www.haaretz.com/1.4966670</u>

Fatima, H; Fatima Qadir, T; Moin, A & Bilal Pasha, S. Pakistan: A Transplant Tourism Resort?, *Journal of Public Health*, 2017, 1, doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fdx157

Fieser, E. United Nations: Costa Rica Fighting Organ and Drug Trafficking, *ICR News*, 30 December 2013, available at <u>http://insidecostarica.com/2013/12/30/united-nations-costa-rica-fighting-organ-drug-trafficking/</u>

Fleck, F. New Era for Organ Donation and Transplant in China, Bulletin WHO, 2012; 90(11): 802-4

García-Gallont, R. Organ Procurement from Executed Prisoners in China. *Hepatobiliary Surgery and Nutrition*, 2015; 4(2):141

Ghahramani, N; Rizvi, SA & Padilla, B. Paid Donation: A Global View: Outcomes of Paid Donation in Iran, Pakistan and Philippines, *Advances in Chronic Kidney Disease*, 2012; 19(4): 262-8

Goodman, A. Lebanese Mayor Arrested in Spain Accused of Attempted Organ Trafficking, *CNN*, 12 March 2014, available at https://edition.cnn.com/2014/03/12/world/europe/spain-lebanon-mayor-organ-allegations/index.html

Goyal, M; Mehta, RL; Schneiderman, L & Sehgal, AR. Economic and Health Consequences of Selling a Kidney in India, *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 2002; 288(13): 1589-93

Gregory, K. Syrian Refugees Selling their Organs on the Black Market to Get to Europe: Experts, *ABC News*, 4 January 2017, available at <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-01-04/syrian-refugees-selling-their-organs-on-the-black-market/8160496</u>

Guo, Y. The "Chinese Mode" of Organ Donation and Transplantation: Moving towards the Center Stage of the World, *Hepatobiliary Surgery and Nutrition*, 2018; 7(1): 61-2

Gutmann, E. *The Slaughter: Mass Killings, Organ Harvesting, and China's Secret Solution to its Dissident Problem* (Prometheus Books, 2014)

Haider, R. Illegal Organ Trafficking Thrives in the Province, *Pakistan Today*, 6 May 2017, available at <u>https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2017/05/06/illegal-organ-trafficking-thrives-in-the-province/</u>

Haken, K. *Transnational Crime in the Developing World* [A Global Integrity Report] (Center for International Policy 2011)

Hill, TL. The Spread of Antibiotic-Resistant Bacteria Through Medical Tourism and Transmission Prevention Under the International Health Regulations, *Chicago Journal of International Law*, 2011; 12(1): 273-308

Hu, D & Huang, H. Knowledge, Attitudes, and Willingness Toward Organ Donation Among Health Professionals in China, *Transplantation*, 2015; 99(7): 1379-85

Huang, J. Ethical and Legislative Perspectives on Liver Transplantation in the People's Republic of China, *Liver Transplantation*, 2007; 13: 193-6

Huang, J; Mao, Y & Millis, JM. Government Policy and Organ Transplantation in China. *The Lancet*, 2008; 372(9654): 1937-8

Huang, J; Mao, Y; Wang, Y; Zhang ZJ; Zhao, MG & Liu, Y. Modernization of the Organ Transplantation Program in China, *Transplantation*, 2008; 86(12): 1649-52

Huang, JF; Zheng, SS; Liu YF; Wang, H; Chapman, J; O'Connell, P; Millis, M; Fung, J & Delmonico, F. China Organ Donation and Transplantation Update: The Hangzhou Resolution, *Hepatobiliary & Pancreatic Diseases International*, 2014; 13(2): 122-4

Huang, J; Millis, JM; Mao, Y; Millis MA; Sang, X & Zhong, S. Voluntary Organ Donation System Adapted to Chinese Cultural Values and Social Reality, *Liver Transplantation*, 2015; 21(4): 419-22

Huang, JF; Wang, H; Zheng, S; Liu, Y; Shi, B; Shen, Z; Hu, S; Ye, Q; Xue, W; He, X; Chen, J & Huo, F. Advances in China's Organ Transplantation Achieved with the Guidance of Law, *Chinese Medical Journal*, 2015, 128(2): 143-6

ICR. Former Medical Director Faces More than 140 years in Prison in Organ Trafficking Case, *ICR News*, 1 October 2014, available at <u>http://insidecostarica.com/2014/10/01/former-medical-director-faces-140-years-prison-organ-trafficking-case/</u>

Inston, NG; Gill, D; Al-Hakim, A & Ready, A. Living Paid Organ Transplantation Results in Unacceptably High Recipient Morbidity and Mortality, *Transplant Proceedings*, 2005; 37(2): 560-2

Irvine, J. Desperate Syrian Refugees Selling their Organs to Finance Travel to Europe, *ITV*, 19 June 2018, available at https://www.itv.com/news/2018-06-19/refugees-selling-organs/

Jabri, P. Ring Leader of Illegal Kidney Trade Racket Along with Accomplices Arrested, *Business Recorder*, 12 May 2017, available at <u>https://www.brecorder.com/2017/05/12/348213/ring-leader-of-illegal-kidney-trade-racket-along-with-accomplices-arrested-fia/</u> (see about this case also <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mZfZ85FpTJI&fbclid=IwAR1ikRVr8rtxaqLXSUSg8Deas1-J48jcKraHsQuM2gAc8FyvLdG6uhhv8_s</u>)

Jafar, TH. Organ Trafficking: Global Solutions for a Global Problem, *American Journal of Kidney Diseases*, 2009; 54(6): 1145-57

Jha, V. Reforms in Organ Donation in China: Still to Be Executed?, HepatoBiliary Surg Nutr, 2015; 4(2): 138-40

Jha, V. The Seamy Underbelly of Organ Transplantation in India, *The Wire,* 14 October 2018, available at https://thewire.in/health/underbelly-organ-transplantation-india

Kahn, JP & Delmonico, FL. The Consequences of Public Policy to Buy and Sell Organs for Transplantation, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2004; 4(2): 178-80

Kamisher, E. Israel Special Investigations Unit Busts Organ Trafficking Ring, *The Jerusalem Post*, 27 October 2016, available at <u>https://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/Israel-Special-Investigations-Unit-busts-organ-trafficking-ring-471048</u>

Kelly, ER. International Organ Trafficking Crisis: Solutions Addressing the Heart of the Matter, *Boston College Law Review*, 2013; 54(3): 1317-49

Khan, S. Profiting from Pakistan's Poor, *Qantara*, 8 October 2018, available at <u>https://en.qantara.de/content/organ-trafficking-profiting-from-pakistans-poor</u>

Kilgour, D; Gutmann, E & Matas, M. Bloody Harvest/The Slaughter: An Update, 22 June 2016, available at https://endtransplantabuse.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Bloody_Harvest-The_Slaughter-June-23-V2.pdf

Lavee, J & Jha, V. Organ Transplantation in China: Concerns Remain, The Lancet, 2015; 385(9971): 855

Lentine, KL; Kasiske, BL; Levey, AS; Adams, PL; Alberú, J; Bakr, MA; Gallon, L; Garvey, CA; Guleria, S; Li, PK; Segev, DL; Taler, SJ; Tanabe, K; Wright, L; Zeier, MG; Cheung, M & Garg, AX. KDIGO Clinical Practice Guideline on the Evaluation and Care of Living Kidney Donors, *Transplantation*, 2017; 101(8S suppl 1): S1-S109

Li, H; Shapiro, ME; Els, C & Allison, KC. Organ Transplantation in China: Concerns Remain, *The Lancet*, 2015; 385(9971): 855-6

Liyanage, T; Ninomiya, T; Jha, V; Neal, B; Patric, HM; Okpechi, I; Zhao, MH; Lv, J; Garg, AX; Knight, J; Rogers, A; Gallagher, M; Kotwal, S; Cass, A & Perkovic, V. Worldwide Access to Treatment for End-Stage Kidney Disease: A Systematic Review, *The Lancet*, 2015; 385(9981): 1975-82

López-Fraga, M; Domínguez-Gil, B; Capron, AM; Van Assche, K; Martin, D; Cozzi, E & Delmonico FL. A Needed Convention against Trafficking in Human Organs, *The Lancet*, 2014, 383(9936): 2187-9

López-Fraga, M; Van Assche, K; Domínguez-Gil, B; Delmonico, FL & Capron, AM. Human Trafficking for the Purpose of Organ Removal, in Piotrowicz, R; Rijken, C & Uhl, BH. (Eds.). *Routledge Handbook of Human Trafficking* (New York: Routledge, 2017), 120-134

Lundin, S. Organs for Sale: An Ethnographic Examination of the International Organ Trade (Palgrave Pivot, 2015)

Maher, A. Iraqi Families Sell Organs to Overcome Poverty, *BBC News*, 20 April 2016, available at <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-36083800</u>

Manara, AR; Murphy, PG & O'Callaghan, G. Donation after Circulatory Death, *British Journal of Anaesthesia*, 2012; 108(S1): i108-i121

Mar, M; Álvarez, M; Marco, J; Mahíllo, B; Domínguez-Gil, B; Núñez, JR & Matesanz, R. Global Organ Transplant Activities in 2015. Data from the Global Observatory on Donation and Transplantation (GODT), *Transplantation*, 2017, 101:S29

Martin, DE & Tibell, A. Implementation of China's New Policies on Organ Procurement: An Important but Challenging Step Forward, *Hepatobiliary Surgery and Nutrition*, 2015; 4(2): 142-4

Martin, DE; Van Assche, K; Domínguez-Gil, B; López-Fraga, M; Budiani-Saberi, D; Lavee, J; Tibell, A; Moazam, F; Muller, E; Danovitch, GM; Codreanu, I; Naicker, S; Al Rukhaimi, M; McGuinness, S; Bakr, M; Moniruzzaman, M; Capron, AM & Delmonico, FL. Prevention of Transnational Transplant-Related Crimes—What More Can be Done? *Transplantation*, 2016; 100(8): 1776-84

Matas, D. Organ Donation in China, Transplantation, 2017, doi: 10.1097/01.tp.0000525039.67377.13

Matas, D. Transplant Volumes in China, *Transplantation*, 2018; 102: p S222

Matesanz, R; Domínguez-Gil, B; Coll, E; de la Rosa, G & Marazuela, R. Spanish Experience As a Leading Country: What Kind of Measures Were Taken?, *Transplant International*, 2011; 24(4): 333-43

Matesanz, R. The Threat of Transplant Tourism, *EFE*, 26 September 2017, available at <u>https://www.efe.com/efe/english/efe-opinion-makers/the-threat-of-transplant-tourism/50001053-3390795</u>

Matesanz, R; Domínguez-Gil, B; Coll, E; Mahíllo, B & Marazuela, R. How Spain Reached 40 Deceased Organ Donors per Million Population, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2017; 17(6): 1447-54

MEE. Misery of Yemen's Organ Donors: 'It Is Better to Starve to Death', *Middle East Eye*, 30 September 2017, available at <u>https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/yemen-organ-donor-trafficking-egypt-surgery-poverty-792231183</u>

Mendoza, RL. Colombia's Organ Trade: Evidence from Bogota and Medellin, Journal of Public Health, 2010; 18(4): 375-84

Moazam, F; Zaman, RM & Jafarey, AM. Conversations with Kidney Vendors in Pakistan: An Ethnographic Study, *Hastings Center Report*, 2009; 39(3): 29-44

Moniruzzaman, M. 2012. "Living Cadavers" in Bangladesh: Bioviolence in the Human Organ Bazaar, Medical Anthropology Quarterly, 2012; 26(1): 69-91

Muraleedharan, VR; Jan, S & Prasad, SR. The Trade in Human Organs in Tamil Nadu: The Anatomy of Regulatory Failure, *Health Economics, Policy and Law*, 2006; 1(Pt 1): 41-57

Naqvi, SA; Rizvi, SA; Zafar, MN; Ahmed, E; Ali, B; Mehmood, K; Awan, MJ; Mubarak, B & Mazhar, F. Health Status and Renal Function Evaluation of Kidney Vendors: A Report from Pakistan, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2008; 8(7): 1444-50

O'Connell, PJ; Ascher, N & Delmonico, FL. The Transplantation Society Believes a Policy of Engagement Will Facilitate Organ Donation Reform in China, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2016; 16(11): 3297-8

OCCRP, Moldova Charges 7 With Organ Trafficking, OCCRP, 29 July 2011, available at https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/1029-moldova-charges-7-with-organ-trafficking

Okafor, UH. Transplant Tourism among Kidney Transplant Patients in Eastern Nigeria, *BMC Nephrology*, 2017; 18(1): 215

Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe (OSCE). *Trafficking in Human Beings for the Purpose of Organ Removal in the OSCE Region: Analysis and Findings*, Occasional Paper Series 6 (Vienna: Office of the Special Representative and Co-ordinator for Combating Trafficking in Human Beings, 2013)

Pajazit, M. Kosovo: Two People Convicted over "Medicus" case, *Independent Balkan News Agency*, 24 May 2018, available at <u>http://www.balkaneu.com/kosovo-two-people-convicted-over-medicus-case</u>

Pancevski, B. Bulgarian Hospital Admits Role in Illegal Transplants, The Lancet, 2006, 367(9509): 461

Participants to the Third WHO Global Consultation on Organ Donation and Transplantation. The Madrid Resolution on Organ Donation and Transplantation: National Responsibility in Meeting the Needs of Patients, Guided by the WHO Principles, 2010

Pascalev, A; de Jong, J; Ambagtsheer, F; Lundin, S; Ivanovski, N; Codreanu, N; Gunnarson, M; Yankov, J; Frunza, M; Byström, I; Bos, M & Weimar, W. Trafficking in Human Beings for the Purpose of Organ Removal: A

Comprehensive Literature Review, in Ambagtsheer, F & Weimar, W. (Eds.). *Trafficking in Human Beings for the Purpose of Organ Removal: Results and Recommendations* (Lengerich, Pabst, 2016), 15-68

Pascalev, A; Van Assche, K; Sándor, J; Codreanu, N; Naqvi, A; Gunnarson, M; Frunza, M & Yankov, J. Protection of Human Beings Trafficked for the Purpose of Organ Removal: Recommendations, *Transplantation Direct*, 2016; 2(2): e59

Paul, NW; Caplan, A; Shapiro, ME; Els, C; Allison KC & Li, H. Determination of Death in Execution by Lethal Injection in China, *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 2018; 27(3), 459-66

Paul, NW; Caplan, A; Shapiro, ME; Els, C; Allison KC & Li, H. Human Rights Violations in Organ Procurement Practice in China, *BMC Medical Ethics*, 2017; 18:11

Pearson, E. Coercion in the Kidney Trade? A Background Study on Trafficking in Human Organs Worldwide (Deutsche Gesellschaft für Technische Zusammenarbeit, 2004)

President's Commission for the Study of Ethical Problems in Medicine and Biomedical and Behavioral Research. Defining Death: A Report on the Medical, Legal and Ethical Issues in the Determination of Death (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 1981)

Prosecutor General's Office. Azerbaijan Publishes Results of Investigation into Illegal Transplants, Press Release, *Trend*, 24 November 2010, at <u>https://en.trend.az/azerbaijan/politics/1786711.html</u>

Putz, U. Lebanese Black Market: Syrian Refugees Sell Organs to Survive, *Spiegel Online*, 12 November 2013, available at <u>http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/organ-trade-thrives-among-desperate-syrian-refugees-in-lebanon-a-933228.html</u>

Rada, AG. Five People Are Arrested in Spain's First Case of Attempted Organ Trafficking, *BMJ*, 2014; 348:g2426

Rogers, WA; Robertson, M & Lavee, J. Engaging with China on Organ Transplantation, BMJ, 2017; 356:j665

Rogers, WA; Trey, T; Fiatarone Singh, MA; Bridgett, M; Bramstedt, KA & Lavee, J. Smoke and Mirrors: Unanswered Questions and Misleading Statements Obscure the Truth about Organ Sources in China, *Journal of Medical Ethics*, 2016; 42(8): 552-3

Rothman, SM & Rothman, DJ. The Hidden Cost of Organ Sale, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2006; 6(7): 1524-8

Ruohan, L. Mideast Patients Get Illegal Transplants, *Global Times*, 16 October 2018, available at <u>http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1123129.shtml</u>

Sajjad, I; Baines, LS; Patel, P; Salifu, MO & Jindal RM. Commercialization of Kidney Transplants: A Systematic Review of Outcomes in Recipients and Donors, *American Journal of Nephrology*, 2008; 28(5): 744-54

Scheper-Hughes, N. Commodity Fetishism in Organs Trafficking, in Scheper-Hughes, N & Wacquant, L. (Eds.). *Commodifying Bodies* (London, Sage, 2002), 31-62

Scheper-Hughes, N. Mr Tati's Holiday and João's Safari: Seeing the World through Transplant Tourism, *Body and Society*, 2011; 17(2-3): 55-92

Sharif, A; Trey, T; Schwarz, A; Fiatarone Singh, MA & Lavee, J. Truth and Transparency, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2016; 16(11): 3299-300

Sharif, A.; Fiatarone Singh, M.; Trey, T. & Lavee, J. Organ Procurement from Executed Prisoners in China. *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2014, 14(10): 2246-52

Shimazono, Y. The State of the International Organ Trade: A Provisional Picture Based on Integration of Available Information, *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 2007; 85(12): 955-62

Smith, M; Krasnolutska, D & Glovin, D. Organ Gangs Force Poor to Sell Kidneys for Desperate Israelis, *Bloomberg*, 1 November 2011, available at <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2011-11-01/organ-gangs-force-poor-to-sell-kidneys-for-desperate-israelis</u>

Steering Committee of the Istanbul Summit. Organ Trafficking and Transplant Tourism and Commercialism: The Declaration of Istanbul, *The Lancet*, 2008; 372(9632): 5-6

Sun, Q; Gao, X; Wang, H; Shiu-Chung Ko, D & Chang Li, X. A New Era for Organ Transplantation in China, *The Lancet*, 2014; 383(9933): 1971-2

Sunny, S. Kidney Racket: All About the Scam Busted at Delhi's Batra Hospital, *Hindustan Times*, 30 May 2017, available at <u>https://www.hindustantimes.com/delhi-news/kidney-racket-all-you-need-to-know-about-the-scam-busted-at-delhi-s-batra-hospital/story-1izebU2bRo8hA2laW2PJVM.html</u>

Telegraph. South African Hospital Pleads Guilty to Organ Trafficking Case, The Telegraph, 10 November 2010, available at https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/africaandindianocean/southafrica/8124710/South-African-hospital-pleads-guilty-to-organ-trafficking-case.html

The Independent. Spanish Gang Tried to Force Man to Sell His Kidney for £4,000, *The Independent,* 18 May 2015, available at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/spanish-gang-tried-to-force-man-to-sell-his-kidney-for-4000-10259369.html

Tomazic, J; Pirs, M; Matos, T; Ferluda, D & Lindic, J. Multiple Infections after Commercial Renal Transplantation in India, *Nephrology, Dialysis, Transplantation*, 2007; 22(3): 972-3

Tong, A; Chapman, JR; Wong, G; Cross, NB; Batabyal P & Craig JC. The Experiences of Commercial Kidney Donors: Thematic Synthesis of Qualitative Research, *Transplant International*, 2012; 25(11): 1138-49

Trey, T & Matas, D. State-organized Criminal Forced Organ Harvesting, *Journal of Trafficking and Human Exploitation*, 2017; 1(2): 175-186

Trey, T; Sharif A; Schwarz, A; Fiatarone Singh, MA & Lavee, J. Transplant Medicine in China: Need for Transparency and International Scrutiny Remains, *American Journal of Transplantation*, 2016; 16(11): 3115-20

TRT World, Organ Trafficking: Syrian Refugees Selling Organs to Traffickers, 2017, available at <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=E_h-NJshBOI</u>

Tsai, MK; Yang, CY; Lee, CY; Yeh, CC; Hu, RH & Lee, PH. De Novo Malignancy is Associated with Renal Transplant Tourism, *Kidney International*, 2011; 79(8): 908-14

Turner, L. Commercial Organ Transplantation in the Philippines, *Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics*, 2009; 18(2): 192-6

TV Chosun, Investigative Report Seven: Killing to Live, November 2017, available at https://vimeo.com/280284321

United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, Assessment Toolkit: Trafficking in Persons for the Purpose of Organ Removal (UNODC, 2015)

United Nations. Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, 2000, available at https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/protocoltraffickinginpersons.aspx

United Nations Resolution 71/322, available at http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/71/322

Van Assche, K; Sterckx, S; Lennerling, A. et al. The Relevance of EU Directive 2010/53/EU for Living Organ Donation Practice: An ELPAT View, *Transplantation*, 2015; 99(10): 2215-22

van Balen, LJ; Ambagtsheer, F; Ivanovski, N & Weimar, W. Interviews With Patients Who Traveled From Macedonia/Kosovo, The Netherlands, and Sweden for Paid Kidney Transplantations, *Progress in Transplantation*, 2016; 26(4): 328-34

Wei, X; Jiang, H & Li, Q. Organ Transplantation in China - Not Yet a New Era, The Lancet, 2014; 384(9945): 741

Weiye, Z; Liu, Y; Shi, X; Jing, X; Chen, J.; Li, C; Cui, Z & Ma, J. Public Knowledge and Attitude Toward Organ Donation in Tianjin, China, *Transplantation*, 2017; doi: 10.1097/01.tp.0000525085.43407.5f

WHO Task Force on Donation and Transplantation of Human Organs and Tissues, Terms of reference, available at http://www.who.int/transplantation/donation/tor_transplantation-taskforce.pdf

Wu, Y; Elliott, R; Li, L; Yang, T; Bai, Y & Ma, W. Cadaveric Organ Donation in China: A Crossroads for Ethics and Sociocultural Factors, *Medicine*, 2018; 97(10): e9951

Xiang, YT; Meng, LR & Ungvari, GS. China to Halt Using Executed Prisoners' Organs for Transplants: A Step in the Right Direction in Medical Ethics, *Journal of Medical Ethics*, 2016; 42(1): 10

Yakupoglu, YK; Ozden, E; Dilek, M; Demirbas, A; Adibelli, Z; Sarikaya, S & Akpolat, T. Transplantation Tourism: High Risk for the Recipients, *Clinical Transplantation*, 2010; 24(6): 835-8